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Message from the SED 
Farmers and ranchers filing crop acreage reports with the FSA and 
participating insurance providers approved by the Risk 
Management Agency (RMA) now can provide the common 
information from their acreage reports at one office and the 
information will be electronically shared with the other location. This 
new process is part of the USDA Acreage Crop Reporting 
Streamlining Initiative (ACRSI). 
  
Producers must still visit both their local FSA office and their 
insurance provider to validate and sign acreage reports, complete 
maps, or provide program-specific information, including reporting 
uninsured crops to FSA. The common data from the first-filed 
acreage report will now be available to pre-populate and accelerate 
completion of the second report. 

 
Upcoming Conference 
The USDA Arkansas Farm Service Agency (FSA) is committed to 
educating producers on available programs and loans. FSA 
representatives will be available at the following conference this 
month. This conference is free for Producers interested in 
attending. 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2150858
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ar?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Farm Loan Programs:  
James Culpepper  

Please contact your local FSA 
Office for questions specific to 
your operation or county. To 
find contact information for 
your local office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/ar 

October 25th & 26th - 2018 ALCDC Annual Youth Day and 
Annual Conference 
Arkansas Land and Community Development 
Corporation  (ALCDC) is hosting their 2018 Annual Youth Day and 
Annual Conference. The event will be held at ALCDC’s Conference 
Business Center located at 484 Floyd Brown Drive in Fargo. Theo 
Eldridge, Phillips County Executive Director, and Precilla 
Wade, FSA Farm Loan Officer will present a workshop on Farm 
Tract Numbers, Market Facilitation Program (MFP), 
Microloans.  Chana Thompson will be the Exhibitor. The Annual 
Youth Day will be held Thursday, Oct. 25, 2018, and the Annual 
Conference will be held Friday, Oct. 26, 2018. Registration will 
begin at 8:30am each day.  Both are free to attend, and lunch will 
be served. 

 

 
Eligibility for Elections for the 2018 County Committee 
Elections for USDA’s Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) County Committees are underway. 

It is important that every eligible producer participate in these elections because FSA county  
committees are a link between the agricultural community and the USDA. 

To be eligible to vote in the elections, a person must: 

Meet requirement one (see explanation below) or meet requirement two, and requirement three 
(see  
explanation below). 

Requirement One: Be of legal voting age and have an interest in a farm or ranch as either: an  
individual who meets one or more of the following; (a) is eligible to vote in one’s own right, (b)  
is a partner of a general partnership, (c) is a member of a joint venture OR an authorized  
representative of a legal entity, such as: (a) a corporation, estate, trust, limited partnership or  
other business enterprise, excluding general partnership and joint ventures or (b) a state,  
political subdivision of a state or any state agency (only the designated representative may cast a  
vote for the entity). 

Requirement Two: Not of legal voting age, but supervises and conducts the farming operations of 
an  
entire farm. 

Requirement Three:  Participates or cooperates in an FSA program that is provided by law. 

County committee election ballots will be mailed to eligible voters on November 5, 2018. The last 
day to return completed ballots to the USDA service center is December 3, 2018.                         . 

For more information on eligibility to serve on FSA county committees, visit: 
www.fsa.usda.gov/elections. 

 
Farmers to Receive Documentation of USDA Services 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds agricultural producers that FSA provides a receipt to 
customers who request or receive assistance or information on FSA programs. 

The 2014 Farm Bill requires a customer receipt to be issued for any agricultural program 
assistance requested from FSA, the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) and 
Rural Development (RD). Receipts include the date, summary of the visit and any 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ar?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/elections


agricultural information, program and/or loan assistance provided to an individual or entity. 
Electronic receipts for acreage reports began on Aug. 1, 2016.  

A service is any information, program or loan assistance provided whether through a visit, 
email, fax or letter. 

 
USDA Enrollment Period for Safety Net Coverage in 2018 
Farmers and ranchers with generic base acres in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) or 
Price Loss Coverage (PLC) safety net program still have time to enroll for the 2018 crop 
year. Producers with generic base acres have until Dec. 7, 2018, to allocate generic 
base acres, update yields, make a program election for seed cotton base acres and 
enroll farms that formerly contained generic base acres.  
  
Since shares and ownership of a farm can change year-to-year, producers must 
enroll by signing a contract each program year.  
  
The producers on a farm that are not enrolled for the 2018 enrollment period will not be 
eligible for financial assistance from the ARC or PLC programs for the 2018 crop should 
crop prices or farm revenues fall below the historical price or revenue benchmarks 
established by the program. Producers who made their elections in previous years must 
still enroll during the 2018 enrollment period. 
  
The ARC and PLC programs were authorized by the 2014 Farm Bill and offer a safety net 
to agricultural producers when there is a substantial drop in prices or revenues for covered 
commodities. Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, 
corn, crambe, flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, 
rapeseed, long grain rice, medium grain rice (which includes short grain and sweet rice), 
safflower seed, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed, wheat and upland cotton. For more 
details regarding these programs, go to www.fsa.usda.gov/arc-plc. 
  
For more information, producers are encouraged to visit their local FSA office. To find a 
local FSA office, visit https://www.farmers.gov/. 

 
USDA Market Facilitation Program 
USDA launched the trade mitigation package aimed at assisting farmers suffering from 
damage due to unjustified trade retaliation by foreign nations. Producers of certain 
commodities can now sign up for the Market Facilitation Program (MFP). 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will administer MFP to provide payments to corn, 
cotton, dairy, hog, sorghum, soybean, wheat, shelled almond, and fresh sweet cherry 
producers. An announcement about further payments will be made in the coming months, 
if warranted.   

The sign-up period for MFP runs through Jan. 15, 2019, with information and instructions 
provided at www.farmers.gov/mfp. MFP provides payments to producers of eligible 
commodities who have been significantly impacted by actions of foreign governments 
resulting in the loss of traditional exports. Eligible producers should apply after harvest is 
complete, as payments will only be issued once production is reported.  

A payment will be issued on 50 percent of the producer’s total production, multiplied by the 
MFP rate for a specific commodity. A second payment period, if warranted, will be 
determined by the USDA.  

For a list of initial MFP payments rates, view the MFP Fact Sheet.  
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https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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MFP payments are capped per person or legal entity as follows: 

• A combined $125,000 for eligible crop commodities 
• A combined $125,000 for dairy production and hogs 
• A combined $125,000 for fresh sweet cherries and almonds 

Applicants must also have an average adjusted gross income for tax years 2014, 2015, 
and 2016 of less than $900,000. Applicants must also comply with the provisions of the 
Highly Erodible Land and Wetland Conservation regulations. 

Expanded Hog Timeline 

USDA has expanded the timeline for producers with whom the Aug. 1, 2018, date does not 
accurately represent the number of head of live hogs they own. Producers may now 
choose any date between July 15 to Aug. 15, 2018 that correctly reflects their actual 
operation. 

MFP applications are available online at www.farmers.gov/mfp. Applications can be 
completed at a local FSA office or submitted electronically either by scanning, emailing, or 
faxing. To locate or contact your local FSA office, visit www.farmers.gov. 

 
Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybee, and Farm-
Raised Fish Program (ELAP) 
The Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-Raised Fish Program 
(ELAP) provides emergency assistance to eligible livestock, honeybee, and farm-raised 
fish producers who have losses due to disease, adverse weather or other conditions, such 
as blizzards and wildfires, not covered by other agricultural disaster assistance programs.  
  
Eligible livestock losses include grazing losses not covered under the Livestock Forage 
Disaster Program (LFP), loss of purchased feed and/or mechanically harvested feed due 
to an eligible adverse weather event, additional cost of transporting water because of an 
eligible drought and additional cost associated with gathering livestock to treat for cattle 
tick fever.  
                
Eligible honeybee losses include loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse 
weather event, cost of additional feed purchased above normal quantities due to an eligible 
adverse weather condition, colony losses in excess of normal mortality due to an eligible 
weather event or loss condition, including CCD, and hive losses due to eligible adverse 
weather. 
  
Eligible farm-raised fish losses include death losses in excess of normal mortality and/or 
loss of purchased feed due to an eligible adverse weather event. 
  
Producers who suffer eligible livestock, honeybee, or farm-raised fish losses from Oct. 1, 
2017 to Sept. 30, 2018 must file:  

• A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss is apparent or by 
Nov. 1, 2018 

• An application for payment by Nov. 1, 2018  
The following ELAP Fact Sheets (by topic) are available online:  

• ELAP for Farm-Raised Fish Fact Sheet  
• ELAP for Livestock Fact Sheet 
• ELAP for Honeybees Fact Sheet  

To view these and other FSA program fact sheets, visit the FSA fact sheet web page at 
www.fsa.usda.gov/factsheets. 

 

http://www.farmers.gov/mfp?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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Organic Certification Cost Share Program 

The Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP) provides cost share assistance to 
producers and handlers of agricultural products who are obtaining or renewing their 
certification under the National Organic Program (NOP). Certified operations may receive 
up to 75 percent of their certification costs paid from Oct. 1, 2017, through Sept. 30, 2018, 
not to exceed $750 per certification scope. The application deadline for the 2018 program 
year is Oct. 31, 2018.  

  
Eligible costs include application fees, inspection costs, fees related to equivalency 
agreement/arrangement requirements, travel/per diem for inspectors, user fees, sales 
assessments and postage. 
  
Ineligible costs include equipment, materials, supplies, transitional certification fees, late 
fees and inspections necessary to address National Organic Program regulatory violations. 

Producers and handlers may submit OCCSP applications to FSA county offices or they 
may apply through participating State Agencies, which will be listed at 
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/occsp/index as their agreements to 
administer the program are finalized. 

The FSA OCCSP application form is available at USDA's eForms site, by selecting 
"Browse forms" and entering "OCCSP" in the "title or keywords" field on the search page. 

To learn more about organic certification cost share, visit www.fsa.usda.gov/organic or 
contact a local FSA office by visiting http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) Farm Loan programs require that applicants have a satisfactory credit 
history. A credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are 
reviewed to verify outstanding debts, if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow.  
  
Information found on a customer’s credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in 
conducting FSA business. 
  
Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 
  
There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score.  

• Make sure to pay bills on time. Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can 
be an effective way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt. 
• Keep your credit card balances low. 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts. 

 
FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to 
reapply for a loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 
 
For more information on FSA farm loan programs, visit www.fsa.usda.gov.  

 
Preauthorized Debit Available for Farm Loan Borrowers 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/occsp/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) has implemented pre-authorized debit (PAD) for Farm 
Loan Program (FLP) borrowers. PAD is a voluntary and alternative method for making 
weekly, bi-weekly, monthly, quarterly, semi-annual or annual payments on loans.  

  
PAD payments are pre authorized transactions that allow the National Financial and 
Accounting Operations Center (NFAOC) to electronically collect loan payments from a 
customer’s account at a financial institution.  
  
PAD may be useful for borrowers who use nonfarm income from regular wages or salary to 
make payments on loans or adjustment offers or for payments from seasonal produce 
stands. PAD can only be established for future payments. 
  
To request PAD, customers, along with their financial institution, must fill out form RD 
3550-28. This form has no expiration date, but a separate form RD 3550-28 must be 
completed for each loan to which payments are to be applied. A fillable form can be 
accessed on the USDA Rural Development (RD) website at 
http://www.rd.usda.gov/publications/regulations-guidelines. Click forms and search for 
“Form 3550-28.”  
  
If you have a “filter” on the account at your financial institution, you will need to provide the 
financial institution with the following information: Origination ID: 1220040804, Agency 
Name: USDA RD DCFO. 
  
PAD is offered by FSA at no cost. Check with your financial institution to discuss any 
potential cost. Preauthorized debit has no expiration date, but you can cancel at any time 
by submitting a written request to your local FSA office. If a preauthorized debit agreement 
receives three payment rejections within a three month period, the preauthorized debt 
agreement will be cancelled by FSA. The payment amount and due date of your loan is not 
affected by a cancellation of preauthorized debit. You are responsible to ensure your full 
payment is made by the due date. 
  
For more information about PAD, contact your local FSA office. To find a local FSA office, 
visit http://offices.usda.gov. 

 
Rates and Dates 

 
 

http://www.rd.usda.gov/publications/regulations-guidelines?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in this 
meeting/function/event should contact their local County Executive Director or Sharon Baker at 501-
301-3014, (TDD# or Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339, and Sharon.Baker@ar.usda.gov). 
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